Environmental Close-Up: The California Water Plan
The management of freshwater is often a controversial subject, involving social, ecological, and economic aspects.  A good example is the California Water Plan. 


In the early 1900s, it became clear that the growth of Los Angeles, which was then a small coastal town, would be encouraged by irrigating the surrounding land.  Los Angeles looked to the Owens Valley, near Bishop, 400 kilometers (250 miles) north, for a source of water.  The Los Angeles Aqueduct connecting these two areas was completed in 1913.  After the Owens Valley project, California developed a statewide water program known as the California Water Plan in 1956, and the plan has been further refined and modified in recent years.  This plan is necessary because most of the state’s population and irrigated land are found in the central and southern regions, but most of the water is in the north.  The plan details the construction of aqueducts, canals, dams, reservoirs, and power stations to transport water from the north to the south.  In addition to supplying water for southern regions, the aqueducts provide irrigation for the San Joaquin Valley.  Eventually, the new land made available for agriculture amounted to about 400,000 hectares (1 million acres).

The California Water Plan has been one of the most controversial programs ever undertaken in California.  Its adoption instigated a sectional feud between the moist “north” and the dry “south.”  Southern California was accused of trying to steal northern water, but because the large population in the southern part of the state carried the vote, the plan was adopted.  Environmentalists still claim that the project has irreparably scarred the countryside and upset natural balances of streams, estuaries, vegetation, and wildlife.  They argue that providing water to southern California promotes population growth, which leads to further urbanization and land development.


Many questions and controversies center on whether the water is really needed. Ninety percent of the water used in southern California is for irrigation; there is evidently abundant water for domestic and industrial use.  A few of the crops raised in the San Joaquin Valley account for a large percentage of the irrigation water.  Most notable is rice.  Rice is not a native crop and demands intensive irrigation.  The cost is borne by all the rate payers, most of whom are urban.  California is now one of the nation’s most productive agricultural areas.  


Allocation of water resources is a matter of economics as well as technology.  The California water project has been criticized for using public funds to increase the value of privately held farmland.  Furthermore, technological advances in desalination plants may give a new dimension (unforeseen when the water plan was devised) to the problem of water resources.  Although more aqueducts, canals, and pumping plants are planned, whether they will be completed is uncertain.  


Southern California has been in a drought emergency for several years.  Water rates have increased, certain municipal uses have been curtailed, and irrigation has been reduced.  Increasing population creates a demand for water that is now causing people to recognize that they will need to choose between using water for municipal purposes or irrigation.  There is not enough water to increase both. 

